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11 February 2016

Alun Evans

The Chief Executive and Secretary

The British Academy

Dear Alun,

I write on behalf of the Arts and Humanities Alliance, a federation of learned societies and subject associations within our half of the Academy’s subject domain, and specifically on behalf of 17 societies who wish to express their very great concern about the Academy’s proposal to phase out core funding of the British Academy-Sponsored Institutes and Societies (BASIS institutes) and also about the manner in which this decision was reached.

The BASIS institutes provide key infrastructure for research in a range of humanities disciplines including history, archaeology, classics, area studies, law, anthropology, art history, heritage studies, theology and literary studies. They have excellent track records in promoting international collaboration, in facilitating research and its publication and in supporting the work overseas of researchers at all stages of their career from doctoral students to very senior scholars and their research teams. Their libraries are widely used,  they host hundreds of high profile events, and publish a range of journals, monographs and reports. They are very highly regarded not just in the UK but by colleagues abroad, both in host countries and in other overseas institutes with which they all collaborate. The proposal to cut their core funding will make them uncompetitive and unsustainable, and the Academy’s encouragement that they shift their activities to social science research and current policy issues seems to us unrealistic in the extreme. For a start neither the human nor library resources of the BASIS institutes are currently geared up to work in these areas, and their capacity to compete with longer established agencies and IROs seems quite limited. There also seems no principled ground for shifting funding from the work of the humanistic disciplines to social science and policy.  The latter are already catered for - e.g. in development aid funding (which they are recommending BASIS draw on).   The former have value of their own, and no clear alternative sources of funding.  We have been unable to find any informed person who believes that the Academy’s current strategy has any chance of success.

This seems to us a very bad decision, both in what it means for the BASIS institutes and in the effective reduction of humanities funding by the Academy of over £4 million per annum. We do appreciate the larger context of the Academy’s negotiations with BIS, and we admire the success with which the Presidents of the Academy and the Royal Society argued the case for the Science budget at the highest levels in the run up to the Comprehensive Spending Review. Probably in that context, BASIS seems like a detail. But the long term damage, to UK research and the reputation of the Academy, will be severe.

On the latter point we are especially concerned at the manner in which the decision has been made. We are aware of concern among Fellows that they were not consulted in advance, nor were Section Chairs nor even the BASIS committee. We are very concerned that the Academy continues to justify its approach in terms of the Report of Peter Warry’s Evaluation of the BASIS Schools and Institutes. Neither that Report nor its summary have ever been published or widely disseminated, but copies of the executive summary suggest it is a deeply flawed document which betrays real misunderstandings of the way BASIS institutes work. We understand that the Warry committee had very little time to do their work, and very little evidence on which to base their conclusions, but this makes it a very uncertain foundation for a decision in which very few individuals seems to have been involved. We are aware of the report that de-funding the BASIS institutes was insisted upon by civil servants in the Department of Business, Innovations and Skills (BIS), but we have seen no evidence that that was the case. Our parliamentary advisors are sceptical that either civil servants or ministers would be well enough informed about the detail of BASIS activity to insist upon this point. The repeated (but incorrect) claim that BIS is being asked to pay for buildings reinforces this perception.
More generally we are concerned at the lack of transparency and accountability shown by the manner in which this is being handled. You will also, we hope, be aware of the dismay which greeted the decision - at one day’s notice and with no prior explanation  - to truncate the agenda of the meeting with Learned Societies scheduled for early December. No senior member of the Academy’s staff or Fellowship attended, except for Professor Papineau who was however good enough to allow some discussion of the Green Paper before moving onto the designated replacement topic of Interdisciplinarity. We understand the difficulties of replacing speakers who pull out at short notice, but the subject community was very unhappy that the Academy precipitately withdrew the one opportunity available to it to consider the Green Paper. Many were attending precisely for that item, for which they had re-arranged diaries and booked travel: to drop the item at such short notice showed real disrespect, to attendees in particular and to the wider subject community in general. An alternative meeting on the Green Paper was promised for early in the New Year (January or February), but we have not heard anything yet. This treatment makes it less easy for us to accept the Academy’s claim to speak as an independent body for the humanities and social sciences. The Academy will find it difficult to command the support of members of the humanities subject community if it continues in this manner. While we accept that it is not a funding council or a research council, we think it should be held to similar standards. At the moment it is failing to meet up to them.
Yours sincerely,

Professor Peter Mandler FBA

on behalf of:
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